
 

 

Waterford Selectboard Meeting 
December 13, 2021 

Davies Memorial Library 
 

Minutes 
 
 
The minutes are a summary of the Selectboard meeting. A recording of the  meeting is here:  
https://us02web.zoom.us/rec/share/7zlxxVdpTx3vmuAvWEcFJSkDRxuuRArrykCCzylGm4RPI-
Ga_S5Y6ICwh3PBSOMj.Xqb-2UPiGXasE4jX 
 
 
Selectboard Members in Attendance: Fred Saar, Warner Hodgdon, Bill Piper (via ZOOM) 
Via ZOOM: Steve Eddy 
Others in Attendance:  Clem Gray called the Town Office to report that he accidentally took the 
December 13th sign-in sheets home and that he would bring them to the Town Office. 
 
The meeting was called to order at 7:00 pm. 
 
Modifications to the Agenda 
 
Hazard Mitigation Planning Update (Old Business) 
Broadband Update (Old Business) 
 
Citizens Input 
 
Gary read a prepared statement expressing dissatisfaction with the way the Selectboard conducts  
meetings, with the transparency of the Selectboard, and presented a petition requesting that The 

Selectboard hold a Special meeting per 17 V.S.A. §2346 to consider the following: Shall the Town Voters 
vote to require that the legal requirements of meeting minutes be complied with as set forth in 24 V.S.A 

§1152?  
 
A copy of the petition is attached to the minutes. The Selectboard will review the petition, consult with 
VLCT, and the requested meeting will be scheduled. 
  
Approval of Minutes 
 
Marcia raised the issue of the missing sign-in sheets for the October meeting, and Gary commented that 
the Minutes could not be approved without the minutes attached. The Selectboard will not approve the 
minutes of the October meeting, and the minutes posted on the Town website will be updated to note 
that they are not approved. 
 
Warner made a motion to approve the minutes of the November 8th meeting, and Bill seconded. There 
was no further discussion and the motion passed unanimously. 
 
Budget Report 
 
A Budget Report was available on the Town website for review. 
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Citizens’ Concerns 
 
Adam Teal applied for Driveway Access Permit for property on Old County Road South. After review and 
discussion, it was determined that the Permit was a request for a second driveway at the address. 
Waterford zoning only allows for one driveway per parcel, and the Selectboard denied the Permit request. 
 
Dave Morrison discussed a residence on High Ridge Road where he noticed a child run into the road. Dave 
asked about the possibility of installing a “Caution - Children” sign at 55 High Ridge Road. Lisle replied that 
he would install the sign. 
 
Town Boards 
 
The Listers presented a request for a change to the Grand List for the Robin Kristoff property. The 
Waterford appraisal listed the house in Waterford, but it is in Barnet. Warner made a motion to approve 
the request, Bill Seconded the motion, and the motion passed unanimously. 
 
Kandis question the status of the building repairs and Warner provided an update on the difficulty finding 
a contractor to do the work. Warner had a contractor lined up, but it appears that he has left the area. 
Kandis asked for a list of contractors that Warner has contacted, and Warner will provide that list. 
Someone asked if the library could find their own contractor, and Fred responded Yes, and please continue 
to include Warner as he is also contacting contractors. 
 
Highway Department 
 
Lisle reported that everything is in place for the winter road maintenance with plenty of sand and salt. All 
the trucks have been plowing and sanding during the recent snow events. 
 
Old Business 
 
ARPA Citizens Committee 
 
Kandis presented an update on the public meeting held to date and the meeting planned and stated that 
the Committee plans to present recommendations for spending the ARPA funds to the Selectboard in 
February. 
 
Waterford’s Employee Benefits 
 
Fred reviewed the results of a brief survey based on data obtained from the 2021 VLCT Compensation and 
Benefits Study (copy attached). The survey looked provided by towns with similar populations and 
included:  

− The different medical insurance options offered (Individual, Individual and Dependent, etc.) with the 
percentage of medical insurance cost covered by the Towns. 

− The different level of the medical plans offered (Platinum, Gold, etc.). 

− The variety of health plans offered (medical, dental, HRA, etc.) by the Town.  
The conclusion was that Waterford had a very generous health plan. 
 
There was much discussion about the various plans offered, should they be offered, should the employees 
pay a portion of the premiums and other items. Several attendees offered comments that their decision 
to take their jobs was not based on salary alone, but on the benefits package. There was a question about 



 

 

having these issues discussed at Town Meeting, and an attendee suggested petitioning for an article on 
the Warning for Town Meeting. 
 
Fred recommended that the benefits remain the same since any changes in premium structure would 
occur in three of four weeks, would not allow time for the employees to plan for the change, and could 
have a significant impact on the staff. 
 
BCBS Plan Renewal 
 
Fred discussed the cost of the renewal for 2022 vs. the cost for 2021 and noted a 7.5% decrease in the 
anticipated cost. Bill made a motion to approve the BCBS, and Warner seconded. The motion passed 
unanimously. 
 
Health Reimbursement Arrangement (HRA) Renewal 
 
Fred discussed the Health Reimbursement Arrangement (HRA) and made a motion that the plan be 
renewed for 2022 and the cap on expense reimbursements remain at $4,000. Warner seconded the 
motion and the motion passed unanimously 
 
Year-end Bonus for Town Employees 
 
Fred reported that the November action on bonuses did not include the Assistant Town Clerk and 
suggested a 5% bonus. Gary responded that the Selectboard could not approve a bonus for the Assistant 
Town Clerk since they work for an elected official, and that the Town Clerk should handle any bonus from 
the Town Clerk’s budget. 
 
The topic of a shift differential for the Highway Department staff was raised. Several attendees 
commented that they received a shift differential payment for working outside the “normal” business 
hours during the day. The Selectboard will research a shift differential and include it in the discussion of 
the budget at Town Meeting. 
 
Hazard Mitigation Planning Update 
 
Paul Luciano provided a status report on the update to Waterford’s Hazard Mitigation Plan. Hi update is 
that the qualitative risk assessment in the Hazard Mitigation Plan was modified to include both pandemic 
and extreme cold events. There was outreach to the Waterford school related to ESSER Recovery Funding 
and if any needs are required for the next planning cycle. Outreach to fire department resulted in no new 
needs. 
 
Broadband Update 
 
Bill and Fred attended a NEK Broadband Zoom meeting called by Christa Shute, the NEK Broadband 

Executive Director. Christa called the meeting to update the Waterford representatives on the CUD 

Governing Board (Bill is the Primary and Fred is the Alternate on the Governing Board) and Marcia on the 

CUD’s evolving plans for extending fiber to Concord and Waterford in 2021 and 2022.  Christa and Karen 

Kotecki, the CUD ROW consultant, described the need to find a location for an OLT (optical line terminal) 

in the Town.  Based on preliminary engineering studies the optimal location appeared to be behind the  

  



 

 

Town Office building/library due to its central location and proximity to a power pole.   Christa also 

discussed the possible use of Town ARPA funds to expand and accelerate fiber coverage in town.  Christa 

reported that Karen was going to further explore OLT location options in the coming weeks.   Gary raised 

the issue of whether this meeting violated the Open Meeting law.   Fred and Bill explained that it was a 

meeting of the CUD, called by the CUD to provide information to CUD Governing Board members (and 

others), no Town business was discussed, no requests were made of the Town and no decisions affecting 

Waterford were made.   Fred followed up with the Town Library per the recommendation of Marcia.   

New Business 
 
Mask Policy for the Town 
 
Fred discussed the decision by the State to delegate decisions on masks to the Towns and Cities. There 
was discussion on how Waterford should proceed with attendees in favor and opposed to masks. Based 
on comments during the discussion, and since the library is the only “large” public meeting venue in town, 
Warner made a motion to adopt eh policy of “Strongly Encouraging” masks for public meetings. Fred 
seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 
 
Annual Cost of Living Increases 
 
The Town provides an annual cost of living increase and there was significant discussion around the 
percentage that should be awarded for 2022. Fred noted that the Social Security increase will be 5.9%, 
and discussion indicated a suggested range of 3% to 6%. Warner reported that the Consumer Price Index 
for the Northeast is at 5.4% and made a motion to adopt that number. Fred asked if the attendees were 
satisfied with the percentage and then seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously. 
 
Holiday Pay for Part-time Employees 
 
The part-time staff at the Town Transfer Station have asked about holiday pay for the Christmas and New 
Year holidays, and if they would get a bonus. After discussion and input from the attendees Fred made a 
motion to pay Part-time employees straight pay for holidays not worked, and holiday pay for holidays 
worked. In 2021, Christmas would be paid for hours normally scheduled but not worked, and New Year’s 
Day would be double time for hours worked. 
 
Discussion of a bonus for parttime employees indicated a consensus that a bonus should not be paid to 
parttime employees. 
 
Contract Renewal with the Caledonia County Sheriff 
 
Fred reviewed the proposed contract with the Caledonia County Sheriff for patrols and other services in 
Waterford. The hourly rates have increased, and the contract now includes a minimum of the hours per 
month. The minimum cost of the contract is approximately $4,600. In 2021 we approved the contract with 
a not-to-exceed amount of $5,000; Warner made a motion to approve the renewal of the contract for 
2022 with a not-to-exceed amount of $5,000, Fred seconded the motions and the motion passed 
unanimously. 
 
  



 

 

Other Items 
 
Dave Morrison recommended posting the closed and open schedule for the transfer station over the 
holidays on Front Page Forum. Fred will ask the Town Clerk to do this. 
 
During the meeting there were complaints about the ZOOM link on the agenda not working correctly; 
after the meeting research revealed that Fred had copied the incorrect link from an old agenda. 
 
Executive Session 
 
Fred made a motion expressing the need for an Executive Session to address Personnel Issues at 8:47pm 
 
Warner made a motion to enter Executive Session, and Fred Seconded the motion. The Selectboard 
entered Executive Session at 8:48pm 
 
The Selectboard exited Executive Session at 8:55pm; no decisions were made. 
 
 
The meeting adjourned at 8:55pm 
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